| REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE   |  |   |   |  | Form Approved<br>OMB No. 0704-0188  |  |
|---|--|---|---|--|---|--|
| Public reporting burden for this c  | ollection of information is estimated  | d to average 1 hour per response, in  | cluding the time for reviewing instru   | ctions, searching existin                            | ng data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and   |  |
| completing and reviewing this co<br>Washington Headquarters Servi   | llection of information. Send common<br>ces, Directorate for Information Op- | nents regarding this burden estimate<br>erations and Reports (0704-0188), 1 | e or any other aspect of this collection<br>1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite | on of information, includ<br>a 1204, Arlington, VA 2 | ing suggestions for reducing this burden to Department of Defense,<br>2202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding<br>control number. <b>PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR FORM TO</b> |  |
| 1. REPORT DATE (DD-<br>23-10-2009   | -MM-YYYY)  | 2. REPORT TYPE  | INAL  | 3.   | DATES COVERED (From - To)   |  |
| 4. TITLE AND SUBTITI  |  | intain Out of a Mole  | bill?   | 5a   | . CONTRACT NUMBER   |  |
| Soman I nacy. Ar  |  | Intain Out of a Wole  |   | 55   | . GRANT NUMBER  |  |
|   |  |   |   | 50   | . PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER  |  |
| 6. AUTHOR(S)  |  |   |   | 50   | I. PROJECT NUMBER   |  |
| Timothy E. Newso  | me, Colonel, United  | States Army   |   | 56   | . TASK NUMBER   |  |
| Paper Advisor (if Any): Commander Daniel R. Crouch  |  |   |   | 5f   | WORK UNIT NUMBER  |  |
| 7. PERFORMING ORG   | ANIZATION NAME(S) A  | ND ADDRESS(ES)  |   | 8.   | PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT  |  |
| Joint Military<br>Naval War Co<br>686 Cushing I<br>Newport, RI (  |  |   |   | NUMBER   |   |  |
| 9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)   |  |   |   | 10   | . SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)  |  |
|   |  |   |   |  | 1. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT<br>JMBER(S)   |  |
| 12. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT<br>Distribution Statement A: Approved for public release; Distribution is unlimited.  |  |   |   |  |   |  |
| 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES A paper submitted to the Naval War College faculty in partial satisfaction of the requirements of the Joint Military Operations Department. The contents of this paper reflect my own personal views and are not necessarily endorsed by the NWC or the Department of the Navy.   |  |   |   |  |   |  |
| 14. ABSTRACT  |  |   |   |  |   |  |
| Piracy off the coast of Somalia has increased in frequency over the years but the world had paid scant attention until the September 2008 capture of the MV <i>Faina</i> , a Ukrainian freighter with 33 refurbished Russian-made T-72 tanks and millions of dollars worth of other military equipment. In November 2008, the pirates once again surprised the world when they captured the MV <i>Sirius Star</i> , a supertanker with 2 billion barrels of crude oil worth \$100 million. Finally, in April 2009 the Maersk <i>Alabama</i> , a U.Sflagged cargo ship was captured along with 20 Americans. The call for decisive action by the U.S. led to the creation of CTF-151 with 3 U.S. warships as a nucleus around which to build a coalition flotilla comprised of patrolling ships to defeat the Somali pirates. However, piracy is only a symptom of failed state status of Somalia and the patrolling ships have had virtually no impact on the frequency of piracy. This paper will demonstrate that Somali piracy is not significant enough to the U.S. to warrant the current application of scarce naval resources. This paper will also demonstrate the need for commercial shippers to take a more proactive role in the prevention of successful pirate attacks by implementing counter piracy measures; allowing the U.S. Navy to recall much needed assets from CTF-151 with minimal adverse impact to the ongoing counter piracy efforts. |  |   |   |  |   |  |
| 15. SUBJECT TERMS<br>Somalia, Piracy, C   | TF-151, Gulf of Ade  | en, Maritime Security   | 7   |  |   |  |
| 16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:   |  |   |   | 18. NUMBER<br>OF PAGES                               | <b>19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON</b><br>Chairman, JMO Dept  |  |
| a. REPORT   | <b>b. ABSTRACT</b>   | C. THIS PAGE  | 1   | 20   | 19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (include area code)   |  |
| UNCLASSIFIED  | UNCLASSIFIED   | UNCLASSIFIED  |   | 38   | 401-841-3556  |  |
|   |  |   |   |  | Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98)   |  |

## NAVAL WAR COLLEGE Newport, R.I.

# SOMALI PIRACY: ARE WE MAKING A MOUNTAIN OUT OF A MOLEHILL?

by

## **Timothy E. Newsome**

## Colonel, U.S. Army

A paper submitted to the Faculty of the Naval War College in partial satisfaction of the requirements of the Department of Joint Military Operations.

The contents of this paper reflect my own personal views and are not necessarily endorsed by the Naval War College or the Department of the Navy.

Signature: \_\_\_\_\_

23 October 2009

# Contents

| Introduction        | 1  |
|---------------------|----|
| Background          | 2  |
| Discussion/Analysis | 3  |
| Conclusions         | 14 |
| Recommendations     | 15 |
| Notes               | 18 |
| Bibliography        | 29 |

### Abstract

Piracy off the coast of Somalia has increased in frequency over the years but the world had paid scant attention until the September 2008 capture of the MV Faina, a Ukrainian freighter with 33 refurbished Russian-made T-72 tanks and millions of dollars worth of other military equipment. In November 2008, the pirates once again surprised the world when they captured the MV Sirius Star, a supertanker with 2 billion barrels of crude oil worth \$100 million. Finally, in April 2009 the Maersk Alabama, a U.S.-flagged cargo ship was captured along with 20 Americans. The call for decisive action by the U.S. led to the creation of CTF-151 with 3 U.S. warships as a nucleus around which to build a coalition flotilla comprised of patrolling ships to defeat the Somali pirates. However, piracy is only a symptom of failed state status of Somalia and the patrolling ships have had virtually no impact on the frequency of piracy. This paper will demonstrate that Somali piracy is not significant enough to the U.S. to warrant the current application of scarce naval resources. This paper will also demonstrate the need for commercial shippers to take a more proactive role in the prevention of successful pirate attacks by implementing counter piracy measures; allowing the U.S. Navy to recall much needed assets from CTF-151 with minimal adverse impact to the ongoing counter piracy efforts.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

As Americans gathered around their televisions to listen to the evening news on the evening of April 8, 2009, they learned the Maersk *Alabama*, a United States-flagged cargo ship had been hijacked by pirates off the coast of Somalia and 20 American sailors had been taken hostage by the Somali pirates.<sup>1</sup> Suddenly, Americans were once again interested in American policy regarding the country of Somalia.<sup>2</sup> In the midst of the first day's headlines and sensational reporting on the Maersk *Alabama*, the press was already beginning to set the stage for the ensuing public demands that the United States had to get involved and fix this pirate problem immediately.

News broadcasters were quick to add to their reports that the Maersk Alabama was the sixth ship commandeered by the Somali pirates in just a week.<sup>3</sup> Other reports on the evening of 8 April and the following days also mentioned this was the first time an American vessel had been attacked by African pirates since the Barbary Wars in 1804.<sup>4</sup> With the stage set, it didn't take long for persons interested in some free publicity to offer up their views in the public forum that, indeed, the United States and President Obama had to do something about this problem quickly. Representative Joe Sestak (D-PA) was one of the first to offer up his views that the United States needed to commit more resources "with the right look-down capability to prevent this."<sup>5</sup> But even Shane Murphy, the First Officer of the Maersk Alabama, thought he should provide his prompting as well. At a news conference within hours of Captain Phillips' rescue, Mr. Murphy said, "We would like to implore President Obama to use all of his resources and increase the commitment to ending this Somali pirate scourge. America has to be at the forefront of this. It's time for us to step in and end this crisis."<sup>6</sup> The chorus for a call to decisive action by President Obama and the United States began to build in the following days in the editorials of major newspapers with calls for more

ships and a commitment of more resources that would enable more lethal responses to the piracy problem.<sup>7,8</sup>

However, in this age of competing demands for limited resources, one must ask just how much of a problem is piracy for the United States? Does the scope and magnitude of the problem really mandate the current application of resources? This paper will demonstrate that the Somali pirate problem is not significant enough to warrant the current application of limited theater resources.

### BACKGROUND

When discussing solutions to the problem of Somali pirates, the majority of experts cite the need for international collaboration and coordination in order to implement a successful anti-piracy campaign.<sup>9</sup> Likewise, the Geneva Convention on the High Seas and Article 100 of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) prescribe that all states must cooperate to the fullest measure in suppressing piracy.<sup>10</sup> However, one obstacle to such collaboration involves the definition of piracy and the fact that crime on the high seas more often than not involves multiple states in complex relationships and roles. These relationships and roles would seemingly provide equal grounds for jurisdiction to all the states involved including the state in which the ship is registered, the state in which the owners of the ship are headquartered, the state or states of which the crew are citizens, and the coastal or port state closest in proximity to the offense.<sup>11</sup> Complicating matters even further is that there is no universally accepted standard of evidence for proving piracy.<sup>12</sup> Neither is there a globally accepted standard for arrest, detention, and criminal prosecution of pirates.<sup>13</sup> The effects of such a lack of standardization can be seen with the April 2009 incident involving Dutch marines seizing a captured fishing boat, freeing the hostages, and then releasing the pirates as a result of misinterpreting the applicable laws.<sup>14</sup> Encouragingly,

work is ongoing in international circles to shore up these deficiencies and add clarity with the

IMO initiating agreements and the United Nations Security Council passing Security Council

Resolutions to overcome the current ambiguities and facilitate the international cooperation

vital to defeating piracy.<sup>15</sup>

For the purpose of this paper, the 1982 definition contained in Article 101 of the

UNCLOS, the constitution for the world's oceans, defines piracy as:

- (a) any illegal acts of violence or detention, or any act of depredation, committed for private ends by the crew or the passenger of a private ship or a private aircraft, and directed-
  - (i) on the high seas, against another ship or aircraft, or against persons or property on board such ship or aircraft;
  - (ii) against a ship, aircraft, persons or property in a place outside the jurisdiction of any State;
- (b) any act of voluntary participation in the operation of a ship or of an aircraft with knowledge of facts making it a pirate ship or aircraft;
- (c) any act of inciting or of intentionally facilitating an act described in subparagraph (a) or (b).<sup>16</sup>

Piracy is further defined as "any illegal act of violence, detention, or depredation

committed outside territorial waters for private (rather than political) ends by crew or

passengers of a private ship or aircraft against another ship, persons, or crew."<sup>17</sup> Central to

this definition is that authority is given only to warships and other vessels in government

service to board on the high seas, conduct hot pursuit, arrest pirates, and seize suspected

property.

#### DISCUSSION/ANALYSIS

Any discussion of the Somali piracy problem must begin with an examination of Somalia since the foundations of piracy are based on land while the criminal act of piracy is executed at sea.<sup>18</sup> Somalia is a failed state governed only by anarchy and endless chaos and it has existed as such since 1991 with the exception of 6 months of peace in 2006 when it came under the rule of the Islamic Courts Union.<sup>19</sup> There is ongoing political and economic instability compounded by a lack of state authority and law enforcement; conditions that facilitate the growth of piracy.<sup>20</sup> In such a wretched environment with an estimated average annual income of \$650, the risks associated with piracy and the opportunity to make \$10,000 for a pirate raid are considered negligible by the young men who otherwise have no promise of a better tomorrow.<sup>21</sup>

In considering the objectives of the Somali pirates, it's important to realize that, unlike most pirates, all they desire is easy money by way of demanding ransoms for the ships and crews they capture which usually equates to \$1 million to \$2 million per ship.<sup>22</sup> Typical pirates use lethal force to take the cargo of a ship or the entire ship, but Somali pirates are interested only in the ransom that comes from "the difference between the marginal value placed on human life in Somalia and its value in the outside world."<sup>23</sup>

The pirates' operating environment is the Gulf of Aden which links the Mediterranean Sea, the Suez Canal, and the Red Sea to the Indian Ocean.<sup>24</sup> According to the U.S. State Department, approximately 33,000 commercial ships transit the Gulf of Aden each year, making it one of the world's most busiest shipping corridors.<sup>25</sup> Through this corridor transits a full 8% of the world's trade, over 12% of the total volume of oil transported by sea, and raw materials and finished goods as part of the trade between Asia, the Middle East, and Western Europe.<sup>26</sup>

The frequency of piracy in this region had been on the rise for a number of years, but the international community gave it scant consideration until September 2008 when the MV *Faina*, a Ukrainian freighter with 33 refurbished Russian-made T-72 tanks and millions of dollars' worth of other military equipment was hijacked enroute to Kenya.<sup>27</sup> This hijacking was followed by the 15 November commandeering of the MV *Sirius Star*, a Saudi-owned supertanker with 2 billion barrels of crude oil worth about \$100 million.<sup>28</sup> While the capture

of the MV *Faina* may have generated interest due to the weapons aspect, the capture of the *Sirius Star*, which is three times the size of an aircraft carrier, was cause for real concern since it demonstrated that the pirates had evolved their techniques and could now hijack extremely large ocean-going vessels.<sup>29</sup>

In the Gulf of Aden in 2007, there were 19 pirate attacks with 12 successes for a success rate of 63 percent. In 2008, the same area saw 122 pirate attacks with 42 successes for a success rate of 34 percent.<sup>30</sup> Thus, the world witnessed a 6 fold increase in pirate attacks in the Gulf of Aden in 2008. As of 26 September 2009, there have been 146 attacks with 28 successes for a success rate of only 19 percent.<sup>31</sup> But again, the incidence of attacks has already surpassed the 2008 total of 122 and in only 9 months of the current year.

However, the statistics are not as dire they appear at first glance. Using the United States State Department number of 33,000 commercial ships and correlating that with the 146 attacks occurring so far this year, the reader can see piracy attacks are a factor in less than .5 percent of total commercial traffic through the Gulf of Aden.<sup>32</sup> So, less than ½ of 1 percent of the total commercial traffic is impacted by piracy in the Gulf ofAden. The figure of 33,000 commercial vessels transiting the Gulf of Aden each year is cited in this analysis because the figure came from an authoritative source, the United States State Department. However, some readers may wish to point to other sources and make the assertion that 33,000 commercial ships is too high and is therefore skewing the percentage of total commercial ships impacted by piracy; making it much lower than it is in reality. Rawle O. King of the Congressional Research Service states over 20,000 vessels pass through the area every year.<sup>33</sup> Using that conservative figure and the 146 attacks occurring in 2009 as of 26 September, the reader can see only .7 percent of the total commercial traffic is impacted by piracy. Incidentally, the

figure of 20,000 is conservative since the IMO claims 22,000 vessels transit the Gulf of Aden each year.<sup>34</sup> Additionally, it is important to recognize in the analysis above that the number of attacks was used and not the number of actual successful boardings by the pirates which would be significantly lower as previously seen with success rates dramatically decreasing in each of the three years of 2007-2009.

The direct and indirect cost of worldwide piracy to the shipping industry is estimated to be \$1 billion to \$16 billion per year.<sup>35</sup> Compared to an annual value of maritime commerce at \$7.8 trillion, the costs associated with piracy are considered a cost of doing business and are not characterized as prohibitive given they only represent .0002 percent of the total annual value of maritime commerce. Or as David Osler points out in Lloyd's List, "Truth be told, losses are so low that there is little incentive for the shipping industries even to make a serious collective effort to tackle it."<sup>36</sup> Such a low figure leads those in the shipping industry to make the assessment that the costs of piracy can be absorbed by insurance coverage with little impact on the consumer.<sup>37</sup> As many as 30 percent of the vessels transiting the Gulf of Aden do not even follow the minimum guidance to avoid piracy attacks.<sup>38</sup> Thus, 30 percent of the traffic in the Gulf of Aden is working against all other counter piracy efforts by choosing to pay the ever higher ransoms; encouraging more piracy.<sup>39</sup> Simple technologies such as ship-wide alarms systems and surveillance systems along with anti boarding technologies such as electric fences, interior-locking doors, long range acoustic devices, water cannons, and armed guards represent a multitude of options in varying price ranges for the shipping industry as counter piracy measures, yet the owners of 30 percent of the ships decide it is more prudent to take the chance of an attack than to spend any money on such measures.<sup>40</sup> Documented instances of the effectiveness of counter piracy efforts as simple as

stringing barbed wire along the sides of the ship amplify the frustration that the shipping industry's lack of action has had on the counter piracy fight.<sup>41</sup>

Contrary to logical concerns, the insurance industry is not suffering from the effects of piracy and is completely financially capable of handling U.S. exposure to piracy.<sup>42</sup> In fact, that industry is benefitting rather handsomely from the current situation. Insurance companies are now charging each ship transiting the Gulf of Aden a risk premium of \$20,000 to \$30,000 per trip and using the conservative number of 20,000 vessels transiting through the gulf each year, insurance companies are collecting between \$400 million and \$600 million every year above and beyond the revenue they receive for policies they would normally cover. With paid ransoms estimated to be no more than \$100 million in 2008, the insurers profited between \$300 million and \$500 million.<sup>43</sup>

It is tempting to make the case that beyond all of the above, the fact remains that the true value of the Gulf of Aden lies in the fact that it allows ships transiting between Asia, the Middle East, and Western Europe to avoid going round the Cape of Good Hope; thereby saving the carrier the cost of transiting an additional 2,700 miles. The annual cost of that additional 2,700 miles for just one oil tanker traveling between the Saudi Arabia and the United States is \$3.5 million. Container ships from China or Japan would suffer even more adversely. A container ship transiting from Europe to the Far East through the Suez Canal and the Gulf of Aden saves \$89 million annually with \$74.4 million saved in fuel and \$14.6 million saved in charter expenses. Additionally, the Suez Canal-Gulf of Aden route decreases tansit time by 5.7 days without which the carrier would have to purchase another ship to maintain terminal frequency between two locations.<sup>44</sup>

Most carriers would never willingly absorb such extreme costs and therein lays the flaw to the argument that such costs make piracy in the Gulf of Aden strategically significant to

the United States and the rest of the world community. In fact, most carriers have assessed that the onerous costs associated with traveling around the Cape of Good Hope just do not make sense given the less than 1% probability of piracy. As James Jay Carafano, Ph.D., points out, "substantial trade has not been diverted from the gulf since carriers still feel the economic benefits of the route outweigh the costs and risks."<sup>45</sup>

Finally, to complete this analysis, consideration must be given to the direct impact the attacks have had on the United States. Daisy R. Khalifa writes in the March 2009 issue of *Seapower* that only 1 percent of U.S. commerce travels through the Gulf of Aden.<sup>46</sup> Again, that 1 percent has a statistical probability of less than half of 1 percent of being hijacked.<sup>47</sup> In fact, an analysis of the impact of Somali piracy on global business clearly demonstrates it is not a threatening, grave national security interest for the United States.<sup>48</sup> Such assessments do not make a strong case for the current expenditure of funds and effort by the U.S. Navy.

Even in light of the lack of significance of Somali piracy the above analysis demonstrates, the United States has heeded the prodding of the world and has stepped forward to lead the effort against the pirates. In January of 2009, the U.S. Fifth Fleet stood up Combined Task Force (CTF) 151 to combat piracy around the Horn of Africa. The task force was comprised of approximately 1,000 Sailors, 3 surface ships, and naval aviation assets.<sup>49</sup> A frigate costs approximately \$1.3 million to deploy for one month.<sup>50</sup> That figure does not include the cost of commissioning, decommissioning, shore based support, reconnaissance aircraft, or capital depreciation that comes from the wear and tear the equipment experiences during the mission. Thus, with 3 ships in the task force since January, the United States has already spent a conservative \$39 million as of October 2009. This cost does not consider the expense of 1,000 sailors of varying ranks who would be much better employed complementing the efforts of one of the two wars in which the United States is

currently engaged. Neither does it paint an accurate picture of the true expenses of taking 3 ships out of wartime deployment rotations when the entire Navy has just 280 ships. All of this money and effort is expended to combat a criminal activity with a probability of less than one half of 1 percent of impacting only 1 percent of total U.S. commerce. Piracy is thus extremely low on the ranking scale of national security interests and threats. As Professor John Patch says, "There is (sic) much more important things for the U.S. Navy to be doing with these high-end conventional warships than chasing a handful of bad guys on a small boat."<sup>51</sup>

Of course no discussion of U.S. national security interests in regards to piracy and Somalia would be complete without addressing the much touted evolving link between piracy and terrorists. With the attack on the USS Cole in October 2000 followed by the terrorist events of 11 September 2001, the seed was planted for the linking of piracy and terrorism.<sup>52</sup> Within hours of initially reporting the events surrounding the commandeering of the Maersk Alabama, discussions on cable news networks began focusing on the possibilities of a connection between Islamic terrorists and the Somali pirates.<sup>53</sup> The stage for such ponderings was set by Anne Korin and Gal Luft with their article in November/December 2004 edition of Foreign Affairs alleging piracy and terrorism were becoming intertwined with piracy becoming a key tactic of terrorist groups.<sup>54</sup> The article was soundly rebutted and critiqued in the March/April 2005 edition by Charles N. Dragonette, a noted piracy expert in the Office of Naval Intelligence when he labeled their allegations of a piracy and terrorism nexus as "uncritically repeated myths, half truths, and unsupportable assertions."<sup>55</sup> Likewise a House of Commons report of such a nexus was refuted in 2006 by the British maritime authorities who called into question the intelligence behind the conclusions.<sup>56</sup> Peter Chalk, in writing for the Rand Corporation, states, "To date, there has been no credible evidence to

support speculation about this nexus.<sup>57</sup> Martin Murphy, a senior strategic analyst at the University of Reading, further bolsters the case with his statement, "When it comes to piracy itself, there is no worthwhile evidence, despite the speculation, of any cooperation between pirates and insurgent/terrorists.<sup>58</sup> Of course, none of this is to say a nexus will not develop over time. However, for the sake of this discussion and the formulation of policy, it is important to recognize maritime piracy and maritime terrorism as two different activities with two very different desired endstates; pirates depend on a robust shipping industry while terrorist want to destroy it.<sup>59</sup> Thus, on the basis of a suspected nexus between the piracy and terrorism, piracy does not measure up as a significant threat worthy of pivotal consideration in the formulation of U.S. maritime policy and the associated application of U.S. naval assets.<sup>60</sup>

However, given that the commitment has been made even as the evidence has indicated a dearth of significance of piracy to the United States, the question is whether these assets are having any impact on the incidence of piracy off the coast of Somalia. Initially, the results were promising with only two recorded pirate attacks between the activation of CTF-151 in January and the end of February.<sup>61</sup> However, in March a total of 15 attacks were reported; lending credence to the assertion that weather in January and February was more likely to have deterred the pirates than CTF-151.<sup>62</sup> At this point, it's appropriate to revisit the April 2009 capture of the Maersk *Alabama*. Captured 4 months after the stand up of CTF-151, which at that time comprised of some 20 warships, the incident demonstrates the ineffectiveness of the flotilla in deterring piracy and countering acts of piracy. It also demonstrates the surprising effectiveness of the pirates with their ability to strike anywhere in an area covering over 1 million square miles of ocean.<sup>63</sup> It is precisely the size of this area that inhibits the effectiveness of CTF-151 in spite of the courage and tenacity of the young

men and women that comprise it. For comparison sake, the area is four times the size of Texas.<sup>64</sup> For added perspective, one could "draw a box from Houston to Chicago to New York City down to Jacksonville, Florida" and consider the immensity of the area to be covered by 20 warships.<sup>65</sup>

The logical answer to patrol an area that is too large is to simply increase the number of ships patrolling. Matthew Hulbert reports that adequately patrolling the Gulf of Aden to both deter and react to acts of piracy would require 140 ships and "several times more that number to cover the 2.8 million square kilometers of waters around Somalia's eastern coast."66 Currently, there are more than 30 ships patrolling the region but that's 30 ships from 17 nations.<sup>67</sup> Yet, even as more nations participate in CTF-151, the number of pirate attacks continues to grow; demonstrating larger and larger fleets of patrolling boats are not the answer to the Somali piracy problem.<sup>68</sup> Vice Admiral Gortney alluded to the diminishing returns of the patrolling ship-based effort when he pointed out that even with 14 different navies patrolling the designated Maritime Security Patrol Area (MSPA) and an average of 12-14 ships actively patrolling at any time, "the probability of being hijacked by pirates in this area is .13 percent, but we are pushing for armed security attachments."<sup>69</sup> Again though, that probability represents less than one half of one percent and raises the question of what probability of piracy is tolerable and how many ships must be committed to reach that level of tolerance. To frame the answer to that question however, one truism must be acknowledged: maritime piracy will always exist in one form or another.<sup>70</sup> A French defense official provided a telling, if less than specific, answer when he stated, "Frankly we could put 250 boats out there and we'd never be sure we're free from hostage-takings."<sup>71</sup> Martin Murphy adds emphasis with his assertion that naval action is the least efficient method to combat piracy and is akin to playing "whack-a-mole" with naval assets given the

open expanses in which the pirates operate.<sup>72</sup> Thus, the truism remains that maritime piracy will always exist in one form or another regardless of the type and number of naval assets committed.

Indeed even with CTF-151, most likely the largest antipiracy flotilla ever assembled,<sup>73</sup> eagerly patrolling the region, the Maritime Administration just issued an advisory on 10 September 2009 warning mariners and ship operators that piracy is likely to increase off the Horn of Africa and in the Indian Ocean now that the monsoon season has ended.<sup>74</sup> To address the enormity of factor space over such an area would require a massive naval deployment which is absolutely unrealistic in terms of cost given the statistical probability of being hijacked off the coast of Somalia is less than half of 1 percent.<sup>75</sup>

Ironically, indications are that the introduction of CTF-151 may have made the piracy problem more complicated and problematic. The military escorts did reduce the incidence of successful pirate attacks in the Gulf of Aden. However, as a direct result of that success, the pirates adapted and switched their operations to the Somali basin in the western part of the Indian Ocean.<sup>76</sup> This is a much larger area that the pirates take advantage of by employing previously captured mother ships to operate 500 miles out to sea and as far south as the top of the Mozambique channel.<sup>77</sup> These enhanced capabilities were documented on 15 April 2009 with the capture of a pirate command ship and 11 pirates by the French Navy 550 miles off the coast of Kenya.<sup>78</sup> As additional evidence, there have been a number of documented incidents of piracy much closer to the Seychelles than the Horn of Africa.<sup>79</sup>

Thus, the discussed option of transiting around the Cape of Good Hope to avoid the piracy associated with the Gulf of Aden is in fact not a valid option. With the capture of the Maersk *Alabama* hundreds of miles from the area declared as pirate waters and hundreds of miles from the shore of Somalia, the pirates demonstrated their expanding range as a reaction

to the patrolling ships of CTF-151.<sup>80</sup> Even Vice Admiral Gortney hinted at the futility of the effort when he remarked that when the call from the *Alabama* was received, "our closest vessel from all the navies that were out there - - we have 16 navies that are patrolling those waters - - and the closest one was the USS Bainbridge, and it was over 300 nautical miles."<sup>81</sup>

The discussions above demonstrating the ineffectiveness of patrolling ships as an antipiracy measure are usually accompanied with the sage observation that the only way to truly remedy the piracy problem is to attack the source of the problem: the poverty, the hunger, the lack of law enforcement, and the lack of government in Somalia.<sup>82</sup> Commodore Keith Winstanley, the Middle East Royal Navy Commander, said it best when he stated, "We do what we can, but the solution to this problem is clearly not at sea, but ashore in Somalia.<sup>983</sup> Roger Middleton of Chatham House sums up the requirement saying, "Only addressing the root causes, including the internal problems of the country, will offer a way to stop piracy."<sup>84</sup>

Thus, the question becomes should the United States participate in yet another state building effort to remedy those ills in Somali that have so fostered the piracy problem. Given the analysis thus far demonstrating the insignificance of Somali piracy to the U.S. and given the expense in blood and treasure associated with such an undertaking, it should be a foregone conclusion to even the most casual observer that such an effort would neither be prudent nor effective. U.S. policymakers should not to allow media coverage to drive them to adopt policies such as supporting a new United Nations peacekeeping operation to prop up the Transitional Federal Government of Somalia. Mr. Shaefer makes the case that such an operation would ultimately end up as "nation-building on a massive scale without a legitimate domestic partner," and would necessarily involve imposing authority with force and implementing governance forever characterized as external.<sup>85</sup>

Beyond direct military involvement on the mainland of Somalia, some have proposed that the United States assist Somalia in establishing a Somali Coast Guard in order to solve the issue of U.S. involvement without over commitment. However even this simple but expensive gesture is fraught with risk. At this point, establishing a coast guard in Somalia is premature and could easily produce unintended consequences as the candidates defected from the coast guard to ply their new skill set in the much more valuable piracy sector.<sup>86</sup>

To complete this discussion, the assumed link between international terrorism and failed states must be addressed. Bjorn Moller addresses this issue by examining empirical data to determine if state building should be an integral part of the counterterrorism effort. His analysis demonstrated absolutely no statistical correlation between state failure and the fostering of terrorism.<sup>87</sup> Justin V. Hastings goes even further by employing quantitative analysis to demonstrate "state failure is associated with less logistically sophisticated hijackings (kidnappings for ransom), while state weakness encourages more sophisticated attacks."<sup>88</sup> Failed states do not have the infrastructure that weakened states usually have and without such infrastructure to dispose of captured booty, the Somalia pirates hijack only for the cash that they can obtain for the ship and its crew. Thus, as a failed state transitions to weakened state, evidence indicates an unintended consequence may be a more sophisticated pirate or terrorist.<sup>89</sup> Bjorn Moller summarizes, "Quite a strong case could thus have been made for leaving Somalia alone and allowing it to remain stateless," most especially given that every single attempt at state building in Somalia has failed.<sup>90</sup> The United States should not feel driven to rebuild Somalia and should not be overly concerned about a perceived lack of involvement as the rest of the international community is also failing to indicate they are prepared or willing to confront the quagmire of factors existing within Somalia.<sup>91</sup>

### CONCLUSIONS

The significance of Somali piracy has been overstated in the media and has led to the commitment of scarce naval assets to counter a criminal activity with a probability of less than one half of 1 percent of impacting 1 percent of U.S. commerce. The pirates responsible for this criminal activity are from Somalia where non-existent governance, law enforcement, and economic opportunity lead them to ignore the risk of being captured in favor of making up to \$10,000 for a successful hijacking.<sup>92</sup> The low probability of piracy attacks provides the shipping industry with little incentive to pay for the implementation of counter piracy measures; choosing to pay ever higher ransoms instead and thereby perpetuating the growth of piracy in the poverty stricken region.<sup>93</sup>

As a result of the employment of CTF-151 in the Gulf of Aden, the pirates adapted their techniques and moved further out to sea and further south with the use of mother ships. This further demonstrated the ineffectiveness of the patrolling ships at countering piracy with 20 warships from 17 nations attempting to secure 1.1 million square miles of open ocean. Likewise, by moving south and into the Indian Ocean, the pirates negated the expensive option of traveling around the Cape of Good Hope to avoid attacks. Thus, even with the application of scarce naval assets, piracy continues to exist on the coast of East Africa.<sup>94</sup> As long as the dire conditions within Somalia exist, piracy will also exist as a symptom of those conditions.<sup>95</sup>

Again, however, the actual probability of suffering a pirate attack is .13 percent; a probability that does not justify the current application of U.S. ships and sailors. Likewise, the lack of any substantial evidence of a nexus between terrorism and piracy fails to enhance the significance of piracy. Finally, going into Somalia in the role of state building in order to address the conditions that foster piracy is not prudent given the history of previously failed

attempts in that nation and, again, the lack of significance of Somali piracy. The Somali pirate problem and the associated conditions within Somali do not warrant the current application of scarce naval assets. The following recommendations are offered to the Combatant Commanders of AFRICOM and CENTCOM as a plan for substantially reducing the commitment and role of U.S. Navy assets while continuing to adequately address Somali piracy in a fashion more proportional to its significance.

### RECOMMENDATIONS

The shipping industry must be prodded to do a better job of training crews on evasive maneuvering techniques and to incorporate more non-lethal deterrents. While the shipping industry relentlessly lobbies for a more pronounced counter piracy role for the world's navies, many commercial ships are not even employing basic techniques to avoid attack and capture.<sup>96</sup> Instead they formulate their responses to the piracy problem based on the less than 1 percent probability of suffering a piracy attack; ultimately deciding it is just cheaper to pay the ransom in the unlikely event of a hijacking than to spend the money on methods of deterrence; thereby actually encouraging piracy.<sup>97</sup> The shipping industry must take a larger role in the counter piracy effort because the military resources are simply not available to provide 24-hour protection for the hundreds of commercial vessels in the area every day.<sup>98</sup> An especially true assessment in this era of scarce resources and expanding requirements wherein the U.S. Navy does not have the ability to fulfill even a fraction of its assigned missions.<sup>99</sup> However, as the shipping industry has demonstrated with its preference of paying ransoms in lieu of spending on deterrence, they will not accept a larger role in the counter piracy effort without a forcing mechanism. An announced reduction in the commitment of U.S. Naval assets to this effort might serve as just such a forcing mechanism. Such a reduction is particularly appropriate given the inability of the patrolling ships to

reduce the probability of attacks to zero, the fact that piracy will always exist off the coast of Somalia as long as the statelessness of Somalia exists, the contributing factor of ransoms that carriers willingly pay in lieu of purchasing existing and proven methods of deterrence, and the lack of significance of Somali piracy to the U.S.

The three U.S. ships in CTF-151 have provided the nucleus for the development of a multinational coalition of some 20 warships from 14 different navies actively patrolling the area today and, unlike the U.S., the other nations participating in CTF-151 do have a substantial interest in the piracy problem off the coast of Somali. Thus, the U.S. should now withdraw the three U.S. ships and associated personnel currently participating in CTF-151 in order to allow those regional states with overarching interests to continue the efforts of CTF-151 while freeing up U.S. Naval power for the ongoing war on terror. In order to preserve the coalition, the U.S. should serve notice of the action six months before it is to occur along with an acknowledgement of the historical example of progress provided by a similar approach of regional cooperation by affected nations in the Straits of Malacca under the Regional Cooperation Agreement on Combating Piracy and Armed Robbery Against Ships in Asia (ReCAAP).<sup>100</sup> It should also be noted that this is not a plan for abandonment and disengagement. Rather it is a plan that frees up scarce resources for the security of the world's oceans and the global war on terrorism while providing the incentive for a more pronounced role for the shipping industry in the solving of the scourge of Somali piracy.

#### Notes

1. Jim Miklaszewski, "American Ship Hijacked by Pirates," *NBC Nightly News*, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).

2. Ken Menkhaus, John Prendergast, and Colin Thomas-Jensen, "Beyond Piracy Next Steps to Stabilize Somalia," *Enough*, 7 May 2009, <u>http://www.enoughproject.org/publications/beyond-piracy-next-steps-stabilize-somalia</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

3. Gwen Ifill, "Somali Pirates Threaten U.S. Ship Crew," *The NewsHour with Jim Lehrer*, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).

4. Mary Louise Kelly, "Piracy Spreads Across Africa Coast," *All Things Considered*, National Public Radio, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).

5. Trace Gallagher and Martha Maccallum, "Subject: Developments in the Piracy of the Maersk Alabama," Fox News Channel Interview with Representative Joe Sestak (D-PA), 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).

6. David McKenzie, Zain Verjee, Barbara Staff, Kate Bolduan, Carol Cratty, and Mike Mount, "Sailor: World Needs to "Wake Up' to Piracy," *CNN.com*, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/africa/04/13/somalia.piracy.warning/index.html</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

7. "Editorial: Pirates of Puntland," *Washington Times*, 9 April 2009, http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2009/apr/09/editorial-pirates-of-puntland/# (Accessed 3 October 2009).

8. Wesley Pruden, "The Challenge on the Bounding Main," *The Washington Times*, 10 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 25 September 2009) A04.

9. David R. Butcher, "The Escalating Piracy Problem," *Industrial Market Trends*, 27 May 2009, <u>http://news.thomasnet.com/IMT/archives/print/2009/05/the\_escalating\_.html</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009) 2.

10. James Jay Carafano, Ph.D., Richard Weitz, Ph.D., and Martin Edwin Andersen, "Maritime Security Fighting Piracy in the Gulf of Aden and Beyond," *Heritage Special Report,* SR-59, 24 June 2009, http://www.heritage.org/Research/NationalSecurity/upload/SR\_59.pdf (Accessed 28 August 2009) 11.

11. James Kraska and Brian Wilson, "Somali Piracy: A Nasty Problem, a Web of Responses," *Current History*, 108, no. 718, May 2009, <u>http://ejscontent.ebsco.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009) 228.

12. Bibi van Ginkel, Jort Hemmer, Susanne Kamerling, and Frans-Paul van der Putten, "Pioneering for Solutions to Somali Piracy-Facing the Challenge, Seizing the Opportunity," *Clingendael Security and Conflict Programme (CSCP) Policy Brief #3*, August 2009, <u>http://www.humansecuritygateway.info/documents/CSCP\_Somalia\_PiracySolutions.pdf</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009) 4.

13. James Kraska and Brian Wilson, "Fighting Piracy," *Armed Forces Journal*, February 2009, <u>http://www.armedforcesjournal.com/2009/02/3928962</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

14. J. Peter Pham PhD, "Pondering Somali Piracy," *FaithFreedom.org*, 24 April 2009, http://www.faithfreedom.org/2009/04/24/pondering-somali-piracy/ (Accessed 9 October 2009) 4.

15. James Kraska and Brian Wilson, "Fighting Piracy," *Armed Forces Journal*, February 2009, <u>http://www.armedforcesjournal.com/2009/02/3928962</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

16. United Nations, *United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea*, Article 101, <u>http://www.un.org/Depts/los/convention\_agreements/texts/unclos/closindx.htm</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009).

17. James Kraska and Brian Wilson, "Piracy, Policy, and Law," *Proceedings of the U.S. Naval Institute*, 134, no. 12, December 2008, <u>http://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/archive/story.asp?STORY\_ID=1697</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009).

18. Martin Murphy, "Somali Piracy: Not Just a Naval Problem," *Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments*, 16 April 2009, <u>http://www.csbaonline.org/4Publications/PubLibrary/B.20090417.Somali\_Piracy/B.2009041</u> <u>7.Somali\_Piracy.pdf</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009) 2.

19. Jeffrey Gettleman, "The Most Dangerous Place in the World," *Foreign Policy*, Iss. 171, <u>http://www.foreignpolicy.com/story/cms.php?story\_id=4682</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1.
20. Matthew Hulbert, "Making Waves: Piracy Floods the Horn of Africa," *Center for Security Studies (CSS) Analysis in Security Policy*, No. 55, June 2009,

http://www.isn.ethz.ch/isn/Current-Affairs/Policy-Briefs/Detail/?lng=en&id=100351 (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1.

21. Roger Middleton, "Piracy Symptom of Bigger Problem," *BBC News*, 15 April 2009, <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/8001183.stm</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

22. Jena Baker McNeill and Brett D. Schaefer, "Options for Combating Piracy in Somalia," *WebMemo*, No. 2397, Published by The Heritage Foundation, 15 April 2009, <u>http://www.heritage.org/research/homelandsecurity/upload/wm\_2397.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1.

23. Martin Murphy, "Somali Piracy: Not Just a Naval Problem," *Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments*, 16 April 2009, http://www.csbaonline.org/4Publications/PubLibrary/B.20090417.Somali\_Piracy/B.2009041 7.Somali\_Piracy.pdf (Accessed 18 September 2009) 2.

24. Matthew Hulbert, "Making Waves: Piracy Floods the Horn of Africa," *Center for Security Studies (CSS) Analysis in Security Policy*, No. 55, June 2009, <u>http://www.isn.ethz.ch/isn/Current-Affairs/Policy-Briefs/Detail/?lng=en&id=100351</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1.

25. "United States Actions to Counter Piracy Off the Horn of Africa," *America.gov*, Department of State Fact Sheet, 1 September 2009, <u>http://www.america.gov/st/texttrans-english/2009/September/20090901152944eaifas0.2386591.html</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009) 1.

26. "Piracy in Waters Off the Coast of Somalia," International Maritime Organization, <u>http://www.imo.org/home.asp?topic\_id=1178</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1.

27. Peter Pham, "The Challenge of Somali Piracy," *Atlantic Council*, 29 September 2008, <u>http://www.acus.org/new\_atlanticist/challenge-somali-piracy</u> (Accessed 9 October 2009) 1.

28. Rubrick Biegon, "Somali Piracy and the International Response," *Foreign Policy In Focus*, 29 January 2009, <u>http://www.fpif.org/fpiftxt/5827</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1.

29. Peter Chalk and Laurence Smallman, "On Dry Land – The Onshore Drivers of Piracy," *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 3 July 2009, http://www.rand.org/commentary/2009/07/03/JIR.html# (Accessed 28 August 2009). 30. "United States Actions to Counter Piracy Off the Horn of Africa," *America.gov*, Department of State Fact Sheet, 1 September 2009, <u>http://www.america.gov/st/texttrans-english/2009/September/20090901152944eaifas0.2386591.html</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009) 1.

31. Laura Gelfand, "Joint Action in Gulf of Aden Defrays Spike in Pirate Attacks," *Jane's Defense Weekly*, 1 October 2009, <u>http://search.janes.com/</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009) 1.

32. "United States Actions to Counter Piracy Off the Horn of Africa," *America.gov*, Department of State Fact Sheet, 1 September 2009, <u>http://www.america.gov/st/texttrans-english/2009/September/20090901152944eaifas0.2386591.html</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009) 1.

33. Rawl O. King, "Ocean Piracy and Its Impact on Insurance," *Congressional Research Service*, 6 February 2009, <u>http://www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/crs/r40081.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

34. "Piracy in Waters Off the Coast of Somalia," International Maritime Organization, <u>http://www.imo.org/home.asp?topic\_id=1178</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1.

35. Peter Chalk, "The Maritime Dimension of International Security: Terrorism, Piracy, and Challenges for the United States," *Rand Project Air Force*, http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG697/ (Accessed 28 August 2009) 16.

36. David Osler, "Sharp Perspective on Clear and Present Danger," *Lloyd's List*, 17 August 2007, <u>http://www.lloydslist.com/ll/news/viewArticle.htm?articleId=1187276811653</u> (Accessed 9 October 2009).

37. Raymond Gilpin, "Counting the Costs of Somali Piracy," United States Institute of Peace Center for Sustainable Economies, 22 June 2009, <u>http://www.usip.org/files/resources/1\_0.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 12.

38. Phil M. Davies, Written Testimony, US House of Representatives Sub-Committee on Coastguard and Maritime Transportation, 4 February 2009, <u>http://www.marad.dot.gov/documents/HOA\_Testimony-Captain%20Phil%20M%20Davies-OCIMF.pdf</u> (Accessed 18 October 2009) 14.

39. Joe DeCapua, "Somali Pirace – Causes and Consequences," *VOA News.com*, 10 April 2009, <u>http://www.voanews.com/english/archive/2009-04/2009-04-10-</u>

voa36.cfm?CFID=312063282&CFTOKEN=60062374&jsessionid=6630360ff79cb06651442 6115507a341c177 (Accessed 9 October 2009) 1.

40. John Patch, "The Overstated Threat," *Proceedings*, Vol 134 (12), December 2008, <u>http://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/archive/story.asp?STORY\_ID=1694</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009) 5.

41. Ewen MacAskill and Xan Rice, "Front: A Familiar High Seas Drama – But This Time the Armed Somali Pirates Met Their Match: Hijackers Sent Packing but Take Ship's Captain Hostage: Warship Heads for Scene of Indian Ocean Standoff," *The Guardian*, 9 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 25 September 2009) 3.

42. Rawl O. King, "Ocean Piracy and Its Impact on Insurance," *Congressional Research Service*, 6 February 2009, <u>http://www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/crs/r40081.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

43. Daisy R. Khalifa, "Piracy Policy Collective," *Seapower*, March 2009, <u>http://www.seapower-digital.com/seapower/200903/?pg=22#pg22</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

44. "Economic Impact of Piracy in the Gulf of Aden on Global Trade," United States Maritime Administration,

http://www.marad.dot.gov/documents/HOA\_Economic%20Impact%20of%20Piracy.pdf (Accessed 28 August 2009).

45. James Jay Carafano, Ph.D., Richard Weitz, Ph.D., and Martin Edwin Andersen, "Maritime Security Fighting Piracy in the Gulf of Aden and Beyond," *Heritage Special Report,* SR-59, 24 June 2009,

http://www.heritage.org/Research/NationalSecurity/upload/SR\_59.pdf (Accessed 28 August 2009) 8.

46. Neal Conan, "Piracy Threat "Overstated'," Interview with Professor John Patch, National Public Radio, 9 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 25 September 2009).

47. Peter Chalk and Laurence Smallman, "On Dry Land – The Onshore Drivers of Piracy," *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 03 July 2009, http://www.rand.org/commentary/2009/07/03/JIR.html# (Accessed 28 August 2009).

48. J. Peter Pham PhD, "Pondering Somali Piracy," *FaithFreedom.org*, 24 April 2009, http://www.faithfreedom.org/2009/04/24/pondering-somali-piracy/ (Accessed 9 October 2009) 4.

49. James Kraska and Brian Wilson, "Somali Piracy: A Nasty Problem, a Web of Responses," *Current History*, 108, no. 718, May 2009, <u>http://ejscontent.ebsco.com/ContentServer.aspx?target=http%3A%2F%2Fwww%2Ecurrenthistory%2Ecom%2Fpdf%5Forg%5Ffiles%2F108%5F718%5F227%2Epdf</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009) 229.

50. John Knott, "Somalia: Clan Rivalry, Military Conflict, and the Financial and Human Cost of Piracy," *Holman Fenwick Willan*, 17 March 2009, http://www.mondaq.com/article.asp?articleid=76272 (Accessed 12 October 2009) 2.

51. Neal Conan, "Piracy Threat "Overstated'," Interview with Professor John Patch, National Public Radio, 9 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 25 September 2009).

52. Martin N. Murphy, "SUPPRESSION OF PIRACY AND MARITIME TERRORISM: A Suitable Role for a Navy?" *Naval War College Review* 60, no. 3 (July 1, 2007): http://www.proquest.com/ (accessed October 17, 2009) 23.

53. Anderson Cooper, "Pirates Hold American Hostage; 12 Al Qaeda Terror Suspects Arrested in England," *Anderson Cooper 360 Degrees*, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 25 September 2009) 10.

54. Anne Korin and Gal Luft, "Terrorism Goes to Sea," *Foreign Affairs* 83, no. 6, (November/December 2004), http://firstsearch.oclc.org/ (Accessed 16 October 2009) 61.

55. Charles N. Dragonette, "Lost at Sea," Letter to the Editor, Foreign Affairs 84. no. 2, (March/April 2005), <u>http://proquest.umi.com/</u> (Accessed 15 October 2009) 174.

56. John Patch, "The Overstated Threat," *Proceedings* 134, no.12, (December 2008), <u>http://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/archive/story.asp?STORY\_ID=1694</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009) 2.

57. Peter Chalk, "The Maritime Dimension of International Security: Terrorism, Piracy, and Challenges for the United States," *Rand Project Air Force*, http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG697/ (Accessed 28 August 2009) 31.

58. Martin N. Murphy, "SUPPRESSION OF PIRACY AND MARITIME TERRORISM: A Suitable Role for a Navy?" *Naval War College Review* 60, no. 3 (July 1, 2007): 31 http://www.proquest.com/ (accessed October 17, 2009).

59. Peter Chalk, "The Maritime Dimension of International Security: Terrorism, Piracy, and Challenges for the United States," *Rand Project Air Force*, http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG697/ (Accessed 28 August 2009) 31.

60. John Patch, "The Overstated Threat," *Proceedings* 134, no. 12, (December 2008), <u>http://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/archive/story.asp?STORY\_ID=1694</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009) 2.

61. Candy Crowley, Kristi Keck, and Chris Lawrence, "Pentagon Looks to Move Battle Against Pirates Ashore," *CNN.com*, 14 April 2009, <u>http://edition.cnn.com/2009/POLITICS/04/14/obama.pirates/index.html</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

62. Michele Norris, "Piracy Spreads Across Africa Coast," *All Things Considered*, National Public Radio, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).

63. "Stakes Rise in Pirate Attacks," *USA Today*, 10 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009) 6A.

64. Sara A. Carter and Audrey Hudson, "U.S. Ship Captain Held Hostage; Crew Defeats Pirates to Take Back Control of Cargo Vessel," *Washington Times*, 9 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009) A1.

65. "Protecting Against Piracy Difficult in Vast Area," *CNN.com*, 12 April 2009, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/africa/04/12/somalia.pirates.region/index.html</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

66. Matthew Hulbert, "Making Waves: Piracy Floods the Horn of Africa," *Center for Security Studies*, No. 55, June 2009, <u>http://www.isn.ethz.ch/isn/Current-Affairs/Policy-Briefs/Detail/?lng=en&id=100351</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

67. Ian Graham, "Multinational Force Keeps Pirates at Bay," *Navy.mil*, Story Number NNS090914-13, 14 September 2009, http://www.navy.mil/search/print.asp?story\_id=48273&VIRIN=72373&imagetype=1&page =1 (Accessed 12 October 2009).

68. Matthew Hulbert, "Making Waves: Piracy Floods the Horn of Africa," *Center for Security Studies*, No. 55, June 2009, <u>http://www.isn.ethz.ch/isn/Current-Affairs/Policy-Briefs/Detail/?lng=en&id=100351</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

69. Alex Vatanka, "Million Mile Patrol – Vice-Admiral William Gortney, Commander of US Forces Central Command," *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 26 March 2009, <u>http://search.janes.com/</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

70. James Kraska and Brian Wilson, "Piracy, Policy, and Law," *Proceedings*, Vol. 134, Iss. 12, December 2008,

http://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/archive/story.asp?STORY\_ID=1697 (Accessed 3 October 2009) 2.

71. Jamey Keaten, "Developed Countries Push Back vs. Pirates," *The Associated Press*, 4 October 2008, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 15 October 2009) 2.

72. Martin Murphy, "Somali Piracy: Not Just a Naval Problem," *Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments*, 16 April 2009, <u>http://www.csbaonline.org/4Publications/PubLibrary/B.20090417.Somali\_Piracy/B.2009041</u> <u>7.Somali\_Piracy.pdf</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009) 3.

73. Rubrick Biegon, "Somali Piracy and the International Response," *Foreign Policy In Focus*, 29 January 2009, <u>http://www.fpif.org/fpiftxt/5827</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

74. Susan Clark, Maritime Administration News Release, MARAD 10-09, 9 September 2009,

http://www.marad.dot.gov/news\_room\_landing\_page/news\_releases\_summary/news\_releases\_/MARAD\_10.09.htm (Accessed 14 September 2009).

75. Peter Chalk and Laurence Smallman, "On Dry Land – The Onshore Drivers of Piracy," *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 03 July 2009, http://www.rand.org/commentary/2009/07/03/JIR.html# (Accessed 28 August 2009).

76. Joe DeCapua, "Somali Pirace – Causes and Consequences," *VOA News.com*, 10 April 2009, <u>http://www.voanews.com/english/archive/2009-04/2009-04-10-</u>voa36.cfm?CFID=312063282&CFTOKEN=60062374&jsessionid=6630360ff79cb06651442 6115507a341c177 (Accessed 9 October 2009).

77. Ewen MacAskill and Xan Rice, "Front: A Familiar High Seas Drama – But This Time the Armed Somali Pirates Met Their Match: Hijackers Sent Packing but Take Ship's Captain Hostage: Warship Heads for Scene of Indian Ocean Standoff," *The Guardian*, 9 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 25 September 2009) 3.

78. "US Unveils Plan to Tackle Piracy," *BBC News*, 14 April 2009, <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/americas/8001102.stm</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1. 79. Peter Chalk and Laurence Smallman, "On Dry Land – The Onshore Drivers of Piracy," *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 03 July 2009, http://www.rand.org/commentary/2009/07/03/JIR.html# (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

80. Jena Baker McNeill and Brett D. Schaefer, "Options for Combating Piracy in Somalia," *WebMemo*, No. 2397, Published by The Heritage Foundation, 15 April 2009, <u>http://www.heritage.org/research/homelandsecurity/upload/wm\_2397.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1.

81. David McKenzie, Zain Verjee, Barbara Staff, Kate Bolduan, Carol Cratty, and Mike Mount, "Sailor: World Needs to "Wake Up' to Piracy," *CNN.com*, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/africa/04/13/somalia.piracy.warning/index.html</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

82. Roger Middleton, "Piracy Symptom of Bigger Problem," *BBC News*, 15 April 2009, <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/8001183.stm</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

83. "Navy Calls on Industry to Tackle Piracy," *Military.com*, Associated Press, 23 September 2008, <u>http://www.military.com/news/article/September-2008/navy-calls-on-industry-to-tackle-piracy.html</u> (Accessed 15 October 2009) 1.

84. Roger Middleton, "Pirates and How to Deal with Them," Africa Programme/International Law Briefing Note: AFP/IL BN 2009/01, Chatham House, 22 April 2009, http://www.chathamhouse.org.uk/files/13845\_220409pirates\_law.pdf (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

85. Brett D. Schaefer, "Piracy: A Symptom of Somalia's Deeper Problems," *WebMemo*, No. 2398, Published by The Heritage Foundation, 17 April 2009, http://www.heritage.org/Research/Africa/wm2398.cfm (Accessed 28 August 2009).

86. Ken Menkhaus, John Prendergast, and Colin Thomas-Jensen, "Beyond Piracy: Next Steps to Stabilize Somalia," *Enough, The Project to End Genocide and Crimes Against Humanity*, May 2009, <u>http://www.enoughproject.org/publications/beyond-piracy-next-steps-stabilize-somalia</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 5.

87. Bjorn Moller, "The Somali Conflict: The Role of External Actors," *Danish Institute for International Studies Report* 2009:03, <u>http://www.diis.dk/graphics/Publications/Reports2009/DIIS\_report\_2009\_03\_Somali\_conflic</u> t.pdf (Accessed 28 August 2009) 14.

88. Justin V. Hastings, "Geographies of State Failure and Sophistication in Maritime Piracy Hijackings," *Political Geography*, 27 June 2009,

http://www.cistp.gatech.edu/publications/files/Hastings\_Piracy.pdf (Accessed 28 August 2009) 1.

89. Ibid., 10.

90. Bjorn Moller, "The Somali Conflict: The Role of External Actors," *Danish Institute for International Studies Report* 2009:03, http://www.diis.dk/graphics/Publications/Reports2009/DIIS\_report\_2009\_03\_Somali\_conflic t.pdf (Accessed 28 August 2009) 14.

91. Peter Pham, "The Challenge of Somalia Piracy," *Atlantic Council*, 29 September 2008, <u>http://www.acus.org/new\_atlanticist/challenge-somali-piracy</u> (Accessed 9 October 2009) 3.

92. Roger Middleton, "Piracy Symptom of Bigger Problem," *BBC News*, 15 April 2009, <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/8001183.stm</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

93. Peter Pham, "The Challenge of Somalia Piracy," *Atlantic Council*, 29 September 2008, <u>http://www.acus.org/new\_atlanticist/challenge-somali-piracy</u> (Accessed 9 October 2009) 2.

94. James Kraska and Brian Wilson, "Somali Piracy: A Nasty Problem, a Web of Responses," *Current History*, 108, no. 718, May 2009, <u>http://ejscontent.ebsco.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009) 229.

95. Peter Chalk and Laurence Smallman, "On Dry Land – The Onshore Drivers of Piracy," *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 03 July 2009, http://www.rand.org/commentary/2009/07/03/JIR.html# (Accessed 28 August 2009) 4.

96. Stephanie Hanson, "Combating Maritime Piracy," *Council on Foreign Relations*, Backgrounder, 13 April 2009, http://www.cfr.org/publication/18376/ (Accessed 28 August 2009) 3.

97. Chris Lawrence, Adam Levine, Kristi Keck, and Erica Hill, ""Robust Action' Could Curtail Piracy, Expert Says," *CNN.com*, 20 April 2009, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2009/POLITICS/04/15/pirates.action/index.html</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009) 2.

98. "Navy Calls on Industry to Tackle Piracy," *Military.com*, Associated Press, 23 September 2008, <u>http://www.military.com/news/article/September-2008/navy-calls-on-industry-to-tackle-piracy.html</u> (Accessed 15 October 2009) 1.

99. John Patch, "The Overstated Threat," *Proceedings* 134, no.12, (December 2008) <u>http://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/archive/story.asp?STORY\_ID=1694</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009) 5.

100. James Kraska and Brian Wilson, "Piracy, Policy, and Law," *Proceedings of the U.S. Naval Institute* 134, no. 12, (December 2008) <u>http://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/archive/story.asp?STORY\_ID=1697</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009) 4.

# Bibliography

Biegon, Rubrick, "Somali Piracy and the International Response," *Foreign Policy In Focus*, 29 January 2009, <u>http://www.fpif.org/fpiftxt/5827</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

- Butcher, David R., "The Escalating Piracy Problem," *Industrial Market Trends*, 27 May 2009, <u>http://news.thomasnet.com/IMT/archives/print/2009/05/the\_escalating\_.html</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009).
- Carafano, James Jay, Ph.D., Richard Weitz, Ph.D., and Martin Edwin Andersen, "Maritime Security Fighting Piracy in the Gulf of Aden and Beyond," *Heritage Special Report*, SR-59, 24 June 2009, <u>http://www.heritage.org/Research/NationalSecurity/upload/SR\_59.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Carter, Sara A. and Audrey Hudson, "U.S. Ship Captain Held Hostage; Crew Defeats Pirates to Take Back Control of Cargo Vessel," *The Washington Times*, 9 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009).
- Chalk, Peter, "The Maritime Dimension of International Security: Terrorism, Piracy, and Challenges for the United States," *Rand Project Air Force*, http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG697/ (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Chalk, Peter and Laurence Smallman, "On Dry Land The Onshore Drivers of Piracy," Jane's Intelligence Review, 3 July 2009, http://www.rand.org/commentary/2009/07/03/JIR.html# (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Clark, Susan, Maritime Administration News Release, MARAD 10-09, 9 September 2009, http://www.marad.dot.gov/news\_room\_landing\_page/news\_releases\_summary/newsr elease/MARAD\_10.09.htm (Accessed 14 September 2009).
- Conan, Neal, "Piracy Threat "Overstated'," Interview with Professor John Patch, National Public Radio, 9 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 25 September 2009).
- Cooper, Anderson, "Pirates Hold American Hostage; 12 Al Qaeda Terror Suspects Arrested in England," *Anderson Cooper 360 Degrees*, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).

- Crowley, Candy, Kristi Keck, and Chris Lawrence, "Pentagon Looks to Move Battle Against Pirates Ashore," *CNN.com*, 14 April 2009, <u>http://edition.cnn.com/2009/POLITICS/04/14/obama.pirates/index.html</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Davies, Phil M., Written Testimony, US House of Representatives Sub-Committee on Coastguard and Maritime Transportation, 4 February 2009, <u>http://www.marad.dot.gov/documents/HOA\_Testimony-</u> <u>Captain%20Phil%20M%20Davies-OCIMF.pdf</u> (Accessed 18 October 2009).
- DeCapua, Joe, "Somali Pirace Causes and Consequences," *VOA News.com*, 10 April 2009, <u>http://www.voanews.com/english/archive/2009-04/2009-04-10-</u> <u>voa36.cfm?CFID=312063282&CFTOKEN=60062374&jsessionid=6630360ff79cb06</u> <u>6514426115507a341c177</u> (Accessed 9 October 2009).
- Dragonette, Charles N., "Lost at Sea," Letter to the Editor, Foreign Affairs 84, no.2, March/April 2005, <u>http://proquest.umi.com/</u> (Accessed 15 October 2009) 174.
- "Economic Impact of Piracy in the Gulf of Aden on Global Trade," United States Maritime Administration, <u>http://www.marad.dot.gov/documents/HOA\_Economic%20Impact%20of%20Piracy.</u> <u>pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Gallagher, Trace and Martha Maccallum, "Subject: Developments in the Piracy of the Maersk Alabama," Fox News Channel Interview with Representative Joe Sestak (D-PA), 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).
- Gelfand, Laura, "Joint Action in Gulf of Aden Defrays Spike in Pirate Attacks," *Jane's Defense Weekly*, 1 October 2009, <u>http://search.janes.com/</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009).
- Gettleman, Jeffrey, "The Most Dangerous Place in the World," *Foreign Policy*, Iss. 171, <u>http://www.foreignpolicy.com/story/cms.php?story\_id=4682</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Gilpin, Raymond, "Counting the Costs of Somali Piracy," United States Institute of Peace Center for Sustainable Economies, 22 June 2009, <u>http://www.usip.org/files/resources/1\_0.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

 Ginkel, Bibi van, Jort Hemmer, Susanne Kamerling, and Frans-Paul van der Putten,
 "Pioneering for Solutions to Somali Piracy-Facing the Challenge, Seizing the Opportunity," *Clingendael Security and Conflict Programme (CSCP) Policy Brief #3*, August 2009,
 <u>http://www.humansecuritygateway.info/documents/CSCP\_Somalia\_PiracySolutions.</u> <u>pdf</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009).

- Graham, Ian, "Multinational Force Keeps Pirates at Bay," *Navy.mil*, Story Number NNS090914-13, 14 September 2009, <u>http://www.navy.mil/search/print.asp?story\_id=48273&VIRIN=72373&imagetype=1</u> <u>&page=1</u> (Accessed 12 October 2009).
- Hanson, Stephanie, "Combating Maritime Piracy," Council on Foreign Relations, Backgrounder, 13 April 2009, http://www.cfr.org/publication/18376/ (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Hastings Justin V., "Geographies of State Failure and Sophistication in Maritime Piracy Hijackings," *Political Geography*, 27 June 2009, <u>http://www.cistp.gatech.edu/publications/files/Hastings\_Piracy.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Hulbert, Matthew, "Making Waves: Piracy Floods the Horn of Africa," *Center for Security Studies*, No. 55, June 2009, <u>http://www.isn.ethz.ch/isn/Current-Affairs/Policy-</u> <u>Briefs/Detail/?lng=en&id=100351</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Ifill, Gwen, "Somali Pirates Threaten U.S. Ship Crew," *The NewsHour with Jim Lehrer*, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).
- Keaten, Jamey, "Developed Countries Push Back vs. Pirates," *The Associated Press*, 4 October 2008, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 15 October 2009).
- Kelly, Mary Louise, "Piracy Spreads Across Africa Coast," *All Things Considered*, National Public Radio, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).
- Khalifa, Daisy R., "Piracy Policy Collective," *Seapower*, March 2009, <u>http://www.seapower-digital.com/seapower/200903/?pg=22#pg22</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

- King, Rawl O., "Ocean Piracy and Its Impact on Insurance," Congressional Research Service, 6 February 2009, <u>http://www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/crs/r40081.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Knott, John, "Somalia: Clan Rivalry, Military Conflict, and the Financial and Human Cost of Piracy," *Holman Fenwick Willan*, 17 March 2009, <u>http://www.mondaq.com/article.asp?articleid=76272</u> (Accessed 12 October 2009).
- Korin, Anne and Gal Luft, "Terrorism Goes to Sea," *Foreign Affairs* 83, no.6, (November/December 2004): 61-71,, <u>http://firstsearch.oclc.org/</u> (Accessed 16 October 2009).
- Kraska, James and Brian Wilson, "Piracy, Policy, and Law," *Proceedings of the U.S. Naval Institute* 134, no. 12, (December 2008): 52-57, <u>http://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/archive/story.asp?STORY\_ID=1697</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009).
- Kraska, James and Brian Wilson, "Somali Piracy: A Nasty Problem, a Web of Responses," *Current History* 108, no. 718, (May 2009): 227-231, <u>http://ejscontent.ebsco.com/ContentServer.aspx?target=http%3A%2F%2Fwww%2Ec</u> <u>urrenthistory%2Ecom%2Fpdf%5Forg%5Ffiles%2F108%5F718%5F227%2Epdf</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).
- Kraska, James and Brian Wilson, "Fighting Piracy," *Armed Forces Journal*, February 2009, <u>http://www.armedforcesjournal.com/2009/02/3928962</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Lawrence, Chris, Adam Levine, Kristi Keck, and Erica Hill, ""Robust Action' Could Curtail Piracy, Expert Says," *CNN.com*, 20 April 2009, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2009/POLITICS/04/15/pirates.action/index.html</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- MacAskill, Ewen and Xan Rice, "Front: A Familiar High Seas Drama But This Time the Armed Somali Pirates Met Their Match: Hijackers Sent Packing but Take Ship's Captain Hostage: Warship Heads for Scene of Indian Ocean Standoff," *The Guardian*, 9 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 25 September 2009).
- McKenzie, David, Zain Verjee, Barbara Staff, Kate Bolduan, Carol Cratty, and Mike Mount, "Sailor: World Needs to "Wake Up' to Piracy," *CNN.com*, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/africa/04/13/somalia.piracy.warning/index.html</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

- McNeill, Jena Baker and Brett D. Schaefer, "Options for Combating Piracy in Somalia," *WebMemo*, No. 2397, Published by The Heritage Foundation, 15 April 2009, <u>http://www.heritage.org/research/homelandsecurity/upload/wm\_2397.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Menkhaus Ken, John Prendergast, and Colin Thomas-Jensen, "Beyond Piracy: Next Steps to Stabilize Somalia," *Enough, The Project to End Genocide and Crimes Against Humanity*, May 2009, <u>http://www.enoughproject.org/publications/beyond-piracynext-steps-stabilize-somalia</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Middleton, Roger, "Piracy Symptom of Bigger Problem," *BBC News*, 15 April 2009, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/8001183.stm (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Middleton, Roger, "Pirates and How to Deal with Them," Africa Programme/International Law Briefing Note: AFP/IL BN 2009/01, Chatham House, 22 April 2009, <u>http://www.chathamhouse.org.uk/files/13845\_220409pirates\_law.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Miklaszewski, Jim, "American Ship Hijacked by Pirates," *NBC Nightly News*, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).
- Moller Bjorn, "The Somali Conflict: The Role of External Actors," *Danish Institute for International Studies Report* 2009:03, <u>http://www.diis.dk/graphics/Publications/Reports2009/DIIS\_report\_2009\_03\_Somali</u> <u>conflict.pdf</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Murphy, Martin, "Somali Piracy: Not Just a Naval Problem," *Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments*, 16 April 2009, <u>http://www.csbaonline.org/4Publications/PubLibrary/B.20090417.Somali\_Piracy/B.2</u> <u>0090417.Somali\_Piracy.pdf</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009).
- Murphy, Martin N., "SUPPRESSION OF PIRACY AND MARITIME TERRORISM: A Suitable Role for a Navy?" *Naval War College Review* 60, no. 3 (July 1, 2007): 22-45, http://www.proquest.com/ (accessed October 17, 2009).

"Navy Calls on Industry to Tackle Piracy," Military.com, Associated Press, 23 September

2008, <u>http://www.military.com/news/article/September-2008/navy-calls-on-industry-to-tackle-piracy.html</u> (Accessed 15 October 2009).

- Norris, Michele, "Piracy Spreads Across Africa Coast," *All Things Considered*, National Public Radio, 8 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed on 25 September 2009).
- Osler, David, "Sharp Perspective on Clear and Present Danger," *Lloyd's List*, 17 August 2007, <u>http://www.lloydslist.com/ll/news/viewArticle.htm?articleId=1187276811653</u> (Accessed 9 October 2009).
- Patch, John, "The Overstated Threat," *Proceedings* 134, no. 12, (December 2008): 34-39, <u>http://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/archive/story.asp?STORY\_ID=1694</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009).
- Pham, Peter, "The Challenge of Somalia Piracy," *Atlantic Council*, 29 September 2008, <u>http://www.acus.org/new\_atlanticist/challenge-somali-piracy</u> (Accessed 9 October 2009).
- Pham, J. Peter PhD, "Pondering Somali Piracy," *FaithFreedom.org*, 24 April 2009, http://www.faithfreedom.org/2009/04/24/pondering-somali-piracy/ (Accessed 9 October 2009).
- "Piracy in Waters Off the Coast of Somalia," International Maritime Organization, <u>http://www.imo.org/home.asp?topic\_id=1178</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- "Protecting Against Piracy Difficult in Vast Area," *CNN.com*, 12 April 2009, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/africa/04/12/somalia.pirates.region/index.html</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Pruden, Wesley, "The Challenge on the Bounding Main," *The Washington Times*, 10 April 2009, <u>http://www.lexisnexis.com/</u> (Accessed 25 September 2009).
- Schaefer, Brett D., "Piracy: A Symptom of Somalia's Deeper Problems," WebMemo, No. 2398, Published by The Heritage Foundation, 17 April 2009, <u>http://www.heritage.org/Research/Africa/wm2398.cfm</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).

"Stakes Rise in Pirate Attacks," USA Today, 10 April 2009, http://www.lexisnexis.com/

(Accessed on 25 September 2009).

- United Nations, *United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea*, Article 101, <u>http://www.un.org/Depts/los/convention\_agreements/texts/unclos/closindx.htm</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009).
- "United States Actions to Counter Piracy Off the Horn of Africa," *America.gov*, Department of State Fact Sheet, 1 September 2009, <u>http://www.america.gov/st/texttransenglish/2009/September/20090901152944eaifas0.2386591.html</u> (Accessed 18 September 2009).
- "US Unveils Plan to Tackle Piracy," *BBC News*, 14 April 2009, <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/americas/8001102.stm</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- Vatanka, Alex, "Million Mile Patrol Vice-Admiral William Gortney, Commander of US Forces Central Command," *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 26 March 2009, <u>http://search.janes.com/</u> (Accessed 28 August 2009).
- *Washington Times*, "Editorial: Pirates of Puntland," 9 April 2009, <u>http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2009/apr/09/editorial-pirates-of-puntland/#</u> (Accessed 3 October 2009).